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HR Committee 
Minutes 
	Date
	Tuesday 11th February 2020
	Time 
	1.30

	Venue
	Hastings, Boardroom 

	Chair
	Simon Hubbard

	Membership Simon Hubbard (Chair), Joanne Rogers (vice Chair), Kevin Cowley, Clive Cooke, Marie Sangster (Staff), Robert Mee 

In attendance- Tim Hulme, Director of Human Recourses, Mia Bryden, Director of Governance 


	Apologies: David Smith, Chair Designate 


1.30pm – Becky Cooke presented on Employment Tribunals’ Process, as agreed at last meeting. Marie Sangster left the room for this item.  
	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1) 
	Apologies

Apologies were noted from David Smith 
	

	2) 
	Declarations of Interest 

Simon Hubbard declared his role as Director of Operational Service at Hastings Borough Council.
	

	3) 
	Minutes of the meeting 

THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF 19 NOVEMBER 2019 WERE APPROVED AS A TRUE AND ACCURATE RECORD 
	

	4) 
	Matters Arising 

Tim Hulme confirmed that the Health and Safety Policy has been included in printed Corporation Business Continuity / Disaster Recovery Plans across all locations, with local variation. 

Clive Cooke confirmed that a communications approach for staff and students regarding health and safety is in development and an update will be provided at the next meeting.
Action: Mia Bryden forward plan. 

The Committee requested to table benchmarked accident data at the next meeting, noting that this is a lagging indicator as each college reports differently and not all colleges partake.  
Action: Mia Bryden forward plan. 
	MB
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	5) 
	Presentation from Biram Desai, CFO on the Group financial position (2019-20 outturn; planning for 2020-21 and key risks & challenges)

Biram Desai presented on the group’s financial position (2019-20 outrun and planning for 20-21). He reminded the Committee that in 2017-18 the College achieved a Require Improvement grade and in 2018-19 scored an Inadequate financial health grade and this triggered the college being in intervention status. 

The Inadequate grade in 2020-19 was impacted by higher pay costs not anticipated at merger, plus exceptional items such as a subcontractor clawback and pre-merger sales ledger accounting issues. Biram Desai advised the college are aiming for Good financial health grade in 2020-21 with an EBITDA % of 8.3%. Biram Desai advised the College benefits from relatively low borrowings but that cash balances are weak. More cash surpluses need to be generated and retained.  
Biram Desai advised that 2019-20 pay costs are in line with projections. Controls over the establishment and use of agency and sessional costs have been enhanced. Biram Desai said the College will see the impact of the NLFE business model over the coming weeks and that any change will need to be delivered by July 2020 in advance of the 20-21 financial year.  Improvement will need to come from a mix of pay and non-pay costs. The college has to allow for; the cost of automatic increments, an annual pay award (e.g. 2% would cost circa £550k – ring fenced and benchmarked with other colleges, the full year increase of LGPS costs, the level of sub-contracting and needs to reduce non pay across the business.

Biram Desai advised of the risk and challenges to financial improvement. These included the need to ensure ownership of student and course level information amongst all managers and training in their new budget packs. The model pushes for a higher EBITDA% which requires greater efficiency in pay and non-pay. There is a Exec level review of functions, including student facing support, which could potentially lead to devolvement of some functions.  There will need to be decisions made about the use of increased national rate/ programme weighing factors and issues regarding legacy pay harmonisation. 

Next steps were discussed. The Finance Committee meets on the 14 February and will receive top level future financial parameters for discussion. Biram Desai said this support the Finance Committee to better understand how much cash the college generates and how much needs to be banked and retained in cash reserves. Detailed work will be carried out in Quarter 2 on budget packs. Further support from the NLFE programme will continue. The draft budget assumptions for 2020-21 will be reviewed at Finance Committee on 11th March. An internal deadline of mid-April has been set to be in a position to have clear restructuring plan in advance of financial year 2020-21. This process will be led by HR.
Simon Hubbard asked, given that the college has campuses on multiple sites, will differences in costs locally be reflected and asked whether the process will lead to a uniformity of product in each locality, and whether or not this is perceived as a positive outcome.  

Clive Cooke said the model does not force a uniformity of project and that curriculum principals and managers are able to change their local offers, so long as they are sustainable offers. The model prompts consideration of the viability or the offer, but does not dictate what the offer should be. 
Simon Hubbard asked how consistent employment contracts and conditions of service are across the group and if this is reflected accurately in the model. Clive Cooke advised the model will look at actual pay cost and that there are some inconsistencies across the group with historical salaries and contracts that need revisiting. 

Simon Hubbard noted that the college had driven down staff costs a lot and asked how much further there is to go.  Clive Cooke said the college had taken action to reduce pay costs quickly, but that the model refines considerations into a more auditable profile. He advised there is still not work to do, and this must take into consideration increments, the 2% pay award and sub-contracting related costs. Clive Cooke advised there are still savings required. 

Simon Hubbard asked for clarification about the ‘centre’ in relation to EBITDA % and how the value is assessed. Clive Cooke said that in discussion with the NFLE 8% has been agreed as a good aspiration, putting the college into better financial health and reducing intervention regimes.   He advised that each Principals has responsibility for their own campus and the centre will be as small as possible once devolvement occurs. Minimising costs as far as possible. Simon Hubbard said it was important to ensure the central service remains affordable.  Tim Hulme discussed lag funding. 
Robert Mee asked about subcontracting costs, Biram advised £8m a year at the moment, incurring a cost of 80% in the management fee and north of £6m on non-pay costs.  He advised of local plans to reduce dependence on subcontracting. 
	

	6) 
	Strategic discussion on the impact of the Group financial position and the impact on:

· current priorities

· shaping future policy for 2020-21onward

· informing future strategies around WFD, estates and culture change

Simon Hubbard asked how, in the medium term, the group’s financial situation and plans, impacts on the HR of the organisation and where financial and curriculum pressure will take the college in terms of its workforce development. He said it was important for the Committee to be kept aware of any impacts on staffing, including their wellbeing, training opportunities, and job satisfaction and how attractive the college is to new recruits.

Jo Rogers talked about the importance of investment in training and development, she asked if the college training budget is ring-fenced and how it compares with national comparators. Clive Cooke discussed David Smith’s desire for People Strategy. 
The Committee discussed the importance of the Chairs of Committees meeting in ensuring that priorities are appropriately balanced and the inputs and outputs of committee’s are supporting their own, each other’s work plans and the overarching strategic plan.  
	

	7) 
	HR Report 

· Key metrics and KPIs & Setting of KPI targets for 2020-21

Staff voluntary turnover 

Becky Cooke advised that 30 employees have left between September and December, lower than in 2018. The workforce is considered more stable that at this point last year and would expect this to remain low. 

 Absence rate
The absence rate is currently running at 1.66 days per person per year and 1443 days of absence have been recorded, whereas 2401 were recorded for the same period last year. Under-reporting was suspected previously and this year’s data seems to support this. 

Single central record

It was noted that there are currently four staff with outstanding DBS checks, two of whom are awaiting results from the check provider and the other two have given full cooperation to complete the necessary forms. There is 100% compliance on Risk Assessments which includes a List 99 check. Becky Cooke advised this maintenance of the SCR in relation to new starters continues and following regular monthly reviews with the Executive, spot-checking of files against the data held is now scheduled to ensure continued compliance.

Gender Pay Gap

Becky Cooke advised that gender pay gap reporting legislation came into force in April 2017.  She said that to comply with the regulations, the College must publish data each year.  The data relating to employees in post in April 2018 (so of the combined workforce of SDC and SCCH following merger on 29 March 2018) has previously been reported to the HR Committee. It was noted that gender pay gap information must be published within 12 months of the snapshot date of 5 April.  An updated publication for staff employed in April 2019, which highlighted a gap lower than national picture will be made shortly and reported to the next HR Committee in June. 

Action: Forward plan. Mia Bryden 

Restructures / business planning tool impact

Redacted for publication 
Staff appraisal and development report

The Committee was advised that the College is currently rolling out Performance Management Reviews (PMRs) for 19/20 using a slightly different model to last academic year.  Performance Objectives have been sent and disseminated to curriculum staff with an expected completion and return date of half term for all curriculum management and Easter for all teaching staff.  It was noted that a similar model is being distributed for support staff by half term for completion by Easter.  The College is reviewing its approach to PMR to ensure that the focus is on the quality of the development plan and 1-1 session and will be developing longer term plans for launch at the start of the 20/21 academic year.
Trade Unions 

Becky Cooke advised of regular JCC meetings with the unions, with the most recent one taking place on Monday 3 February.  Updates are provided on the current financial situation, the new business planning process and the anticipated implications for staff.  Discussions regarding a draft Workload Agreement are still underway.  

Staff Profile - Equality and Diversity Report 

The following was noted: 

Age: 31.1 % of staff are in the 50-59 bracket, an immediate risk and the clear need for succession planning.

Gender: 64% of the work force. Analysis is currently being undertaken to understand the male/female split in different areas of the workforce.  It is noticeable that the Senior Leadership Team does not have an appropriate gender balance, and we need strategies in place to address this once the bigger picture is understood. 

Disability and ethnicity recording needs improving to improve analysis. 
Becky Cooke said it would be useful to understand if this data is useful to the Committee and discuss whether there is other data they would be interested in seeing for 2020/21. Jo Rogers and Robert Mee requested more commentary and comparative information. 
Becky Cooke advised KPIs for the People Strategy will be developed. Tim Hulme said that there are additional KPIs that could be added, citing sector survey he has seen recently from York College.  Jo Rogers said she’d like to be able to demonstrate and celebrate the CPD offer. Kevin Cowley enquired about talent management and succession planning for business critical roles. He also noted that 51% of the workforce are over the age of 50 years of age and asked further questions regarding recruitment and succession planning.  Simon Hubbard asked if the college had aspirations about recruiting a more diverse workforce.  Marie Sangster said the staff may be afraid to disclose disability for fear of losing their jobs. Becky Cooke said there lots to consider as an employer and the messages that the college wants to send to prospective staff about diversity and inclusion at the college.  Jo Rogers asked about staff mental health and wellbeing policies in place. 
Action: Becky Cooke will add further contextual data, including by campus and benchmarked against the sector. 

Action: Becky Cooke to examine succession planning initiatives for business critical roles and recruitment practices to ensure promotion of diversity. 
· Legislation 

Brexit Planning – The college are continuing to ensure that all EEA workers obtain settled or pre-settled status, to enable them to stay at the end of the transition period. The college will also be preparing for the new immigration system that will be in place after the transition period. 
Statutory Rate Increases – the rates for the national minimum wage and other rates such as statutory sick, maternity, adoption, pate
rnity and shared parental pay.  

Parental Bereavement Leave and Pay - the right to parental bereavement leave and pay is expected to come into force in April 2020. The right will allow parents of a child under the age of 18 who has died to take two weeks' leave. It will be available to the birth parents or those with parental responsibility for the child and can be taken within 56 weeks of the child's death, in a block of two weeks, or two blocks of one week.  Employees will be entitled to parental bereavement leave from day one of their employment, but there will be a qualifying period of 26 weeks for entitlement to parental bereavement pay.  The government has not yet published the regulations that will finalise the details.

Written Statement of Particulars - from 6 April 2020, employers must provide a written statement of employment particulars to all workers, not just to employees. We will no longer have two months within which to provide the statement - most of the information must be provided in a single document by the start of employment.

· Pay Award update & Pay Framework
Becky Cooke advised the Board will be having a discussion about the forthcoming increased funding allocation at their meeting on 26 Feb, and there is the potential for some of this to be used for a pay award.  


	MB
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	8) 
	HSE Update & Action Plan

Jim Sharpe advised the HSE has concluded their investigation into the accident in June 2019. The HSE investigation team confirmed that there will be no prosecution or fine for the Corporation. Jim Sharpe said the college was noted to be making the necessary changes required and had embraced a proactive approach to identify and resolve health and safety issues.
An Improvement Notice and a material breaches Notice of Contravention have been issued, with which the corporation needs to comply. Jim Shape explained the series of actions the Corporation has to take forward. In regard to the Improvement Notice, actions are centred around ensuring safe working practice for the set-up and dismantling of the group art and design shows, held in June each year. The deadline for this is 13 March 2020. With regards, the Notice of Contravention, there is a broader requirement to provide assurance that the cultural and practice, across the group concerning health and safety, is fit for purpose. The deadline for this is 12 June 2020.
Simon Hubbard said that the Corporation seems to be coming out of the process as well as could be expected and Jim Sharpe concurred, saying that there were failures at a local and boarder level and that the HSE have supported the College to mitigate future risk. Jim Sharpe advised that progress against the improvement notice and notification of contravention is reviewed on a weekly basis by the Principal, Hastings and the Health and Safety Manager and reported to the CEO on fortnightly basis. He said the Health and Safety team have increased in size and that they are in the process of appointed a new Health and Safety Manager. Marie Sangster said the affected staff member happy to back in her role and likes ‘being back with the family’.
Clive Cooke said the learning points had been shared across the senior leadership team and governors and that all must stay alert to future risk and ensure a strong health and safety culture is embedded across all levels in the college, not just health and safety managers. 

Jo Rogers enquired about emergency planning and evacuation of buildings, and whether this falls under the remit of health and safety. Tim Hulme said disaster recovery plans are available at each site. Jo Rogers asked if regular practices to test contingency planning are carried out. 

Action: Tim Hulme to consider how to further test the efficacy of contingency arrangements. 
Simon Hubbard asked how much further work the college needs to undertake to feel assured about its health and safety arrangements. Jim Sharpe said the college were still on journey, but that progress is positive, with a strong cycle of auditing in place to continually provide checks and balances. Concerns about pressures on staff workload and the impact this can have on them fulfilling their health and safety responsibilities were discussed.  

Jo Rogers asked where disaster planning sits within the college. Tim Hulme advised it sits across both health and safety and HR. Jo Rogers said it would be helpful to have a clearer messaging about disaster recovery including fire, fire, bomb threats and any other areas of weakness. 

	TH

	9) 
	Governance matters 

Mia Bryden advised that Simon Hubbard’s term of office will be coming to an end in May 2020 and advised a chair and vice chair for the Committee are required. The Chair should be an Independent Governor. 
It was noted that the terms of reference will require review and it was suggested these, and future chairing arrangements, be tabled at the ESCG Strategy Day/s to ensure consistency and alignment with other ESCG Committee TOR. 

Action: Mia Bryden 

Simon Hubbard talked about the importance of ensuring linkages between the People Strategy and the work of this Committee and the earlier topics considered, e.g pay framework.  He talked about the importance of ensuring committee objectives are aligned and assisting the delivery of the College’s Strategic Plan. 

The frequency of Committee meetings was discussed with the Committee suggesting a preference for meeting three times a year, particularly given the need to drive forward the People Strategy as a priority. 

Action: For recommendation for approval at Board on 31 March. 

Mia Bryden advised there will be a review of effectiveness for 2018-19 for all Committees. This will take the form of a survey which will be circulated to all Committee members for completion by May 2020. 
The cycle of business for 2020-21 was discussed, but it was acknowledged this needs wider conversation at the ESCG Strategy Day/s. There was a discussion about the timing of approval of policies, with end of year data much richer in June than in February, including absence, sickness.
Action: Mia Bryden
	MB
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	10) 
	Staff Survey Results and Action Plan

Becky Cooke presented the staff survey results. The following was noted:

The survey was open from 4 to 25 October 2019; 401 (29% of staff) completed it.  Not all staff completed every question.  Feedback from unions at a recent JCC meeting indicated that some staff decided not to complete the survey because they were not convinced it is anonymous and were worried about being identified.  Positives and negatives from the survey were discussed at length. 
The Committee were disappointed with the findings of the staff survey and felt it vital that the wider Board are fully briefed on plans going forward. They discussed the importance of the Board prioritising gaining assurance that staff experience is improving. 
Becky Cooke outlined next steps. The Executive Team have considered the outputs and recommendations, working groups have been established at each campus with staff being encouraged to be as open as possible. They are meeting until March 2020. This month there are discussions with unions. There will be regular updates via monthly bulletins. A communications ‘you said, we did’ plan will be in place by Easter break. An action plan will be monitored via the working groups throughout the rest of the academic year. The committee will hear an update at its June meeting.

Marie Sangster said she had heard very positive feedback from people who attended workshop about Becky Cooke and her approach to improve staff wellbeing. 
Simon Hubbard asked how much of the more negative responses were due to the high level of re-structuring and re-organisation and people not feeling empowered. 
Kevin Cowley suggested the low return rate is indicative of low morale and expressed surprise at such low returns. Tim Hulme said that the availability of part-time and sessional staff may have impacted on the response rate. 

Marie Sangster spoke of legacy issues where concerns were not seen to have been acted upon which may have deterred people from completing the survey this year. 
Robert Mee spoke about the importance of clearly communicating the ‘you said, we did’ approach and the benefits of repetition. He said it would be good to continue to circulate the communications at regular intervals and with increased frequency in the run up to the next survey. 

Jo Rogers asked for campus level data to be shared with each local college board.
Action: Becky Cooke 

Simon Hubbard said one of the college’s problems has been with the estates strategy which may have taken the focus away from looking at how staff are feeling. 

Clive Cooke advised that £5.5m (mostly pay roll) was taken out of the College in September 2018 and £1.8m between November and Christmas and asked for advice from colleagues around the table about how this could have been managed without causing distress to staff. Becky Cooke said staff had commented during the workshops that during these times better internal communications could have supported their wellbeing. Jo Rogers talked about the need to be open and transparent, with the parameters of the discussion, and assuring people of a fair process. She talked about the benefits of over communication in cases such as these, to ensure there is not mistrust and miscommunication. Kevin Cowley discussed the importance of people feeling involved in the process, and creating a future they feel part of.
	BC

	11) 
	Policies 

· Staff Disciplinary Procedure and Policy

· Whistleblowing (joint with Audit)

· Staff Code of Conduct

· Staff Grievance Procedures 

Tim Hulme explained that the cycle of business dictated that this HR Committee would approve the College policies for the following year. He advised that there are current business initiatives and risks which are very likely to bring about changes to policy and in particular, these relate to staff disciplinary, whistleblowing and the staff code of conduct. 

Tim Hulme proposed that the Group policies for the forthcoming academic year 2020-21 be presented to the HR Committee at a follow up meeting in May/June. 
Action: Mia Bryden to arrange HR Committee meeting.

It was noted that as part of the lead up to merger in 2018, a number of harmonised policies were implemented across the Group including inter alia, Health & Safety, Financial Regulations, Whistleblowing, Staff Disciplinary, Code of Conduct and Grievance Procedures, Safeguarding & Prevent, Examinations, Malpractice & Appeal, Tuition Fees, Remuneration, Risk Management, Freedom of Interest and Disaster Recovery.  All of these were reviewed at the start of the 2019-20 academic year, adjusted slightly where necessary and are currently in use for the present academic year. 

In terms of all other operational policies and procedures, it was agreed that those currently in place (within the two sovereign colleges) would remain in place until such time they are reviewed.

A number of legacy policies are still in place which relate to the two former sovereign Colleges. 

These need to be assessed and either:

· Integrated into another policy (for example; the absence policy is currently a stand lone policy and could be embedded into the Staff Code of Conduct). There are also examples of stand alone policies on IT use and accessing social media. These should be included in an all Group Acceptable Use Policy.

 Tim Hulme advised the College has sought the views of its lawyers (Eversheds) and received advice on those policies deemed to be essential to manage the business. 

The committee were presented with a policy schedule and noted the proposed list of essential or strongly recommended policies the Group should have (as identified by Eversheds). Tim Hulme advised that the Executive team have assessed the schedule and are undertaking a review of all policies across the Group to ensure they include those categorized as ‘essential’ by Eversheds. Each policy has been assigned to an Executive member. An update on progress will be tabled at the next HR Committee

Action: Mia Bryden to forward plan. 
· Arrangements for Obtaining the Views of Staff and Students 

Mia Bryden reminded the committee that the Instrument & Articles of Government of the College require the publication of arrangements for consulting with students and staff at the College on the determination and periodic review of the educational character and mission of the College and the oversight of its activities.
The statement below has been considered and approved by the College Principals as an accurate reflection.  

Students
The learner voice is at the heart of the College Group’s quality assurance and decision-making processes.  

Learners are consulted in the following ways: 

· Student focus groups

· Student voice during lesson observations/learning walks

· Student and governor panels (commencing summer 2020)

· Student surveys carried out by the College Group

· Corridor walks 

· Course representative feedback

· Student Union and campus Presidents 

· An online student reference group for a  range of ESCG Board ‘checks and listening’ initiatives 

The College Group engages with HE students through feedback received as part of the National Student Survey. 

Feedback from students feeds into the College Group’s quality assurance and review processes into the Self-Assessment Report and the Quality Improvement Plan.  

Staff
The College seeks to engage with staff through the following opportunities:

· Staff surveys

· Joint Consultation Committees

· CEO Bulletin

· Staff Briefings by the Executive Team

· Drop in meetings with College Principals 

· College Committees 

· Staff and governor panels ((commencing summer 2020)

Staff and Student Governors and Local College Board members
Three student and two staff governors are elected to the East Sussex College Group Board and play a full part in the business of the Board.

In addition, student and staff members are elected to the Local College Boards at Eastbourne, Hastings and Lewes. 

In 2020 David Smith and Mia Bryden will be working up ideas on how the student unions and the student governor local college board members can, supported by the members of staff working at each campus and by Mia Bryden and by the ESCG leadership and governing body, work together on communication and events across the campuses.

Clive Cooke said that student’s surveys are conducted by the College’s quality team. The outcome of these will go to local college boards, Quality and Standards/ Board 
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	12) 
	ESC Investigation update 
Redacted for publication 
	

	14)
	Any other business
There was none
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